
Town of Meridian Hills
Minutes of Town Council Meeting
November 8th, 2010
 
President Rush called the meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor

Walter Freihofer, Councilor



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney
Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer
Residents:

Kristina Frey



Gretchen Luros



Brad Smith
Following the Pledge of Allegiance,  
Police Report
President Rush reported that Town Marshall Russo, and Officer Rick Batza could not make the meeting due to prior commitments.   Town Marshall Russo had submitted the written monthly Police Report.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor commented on emails received from residents commending Officer Matt Grimes for efforts regarding a traffic incident on  Meridian Street during the past month.   The residents had been run off the road late one evening, and Officer Matt Grimes came to their assistance.   His professionalism and courtesy in helping the residents in this stressful situation was greatly appreciated. 
President Rush agreed to contact Town Marshall Russo to ask how best to recognize Officer Grimes for his continued exemplary service for the Town.
Town Attorney
President Rush thanked Town Attorney Sue Beesley for coming to this Council Meeting per his request.
Attorney Beesley reported that a signed release on the Fivel claim had been received.
Approval of Minutes
The Council approved the minutes of the September 27th, 2010 Town Council Meeting, and the October 11th, 2010 Special Council Meeting minutes as amended. 
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer Jay Vorisek, Crossroads Engineering, P.C., reported status of several projects.
1) Crack Sealing request from the October 11th Town Meeting was determined not to be needed in 2010.
2) Contract for Pot Hole repairs had been renewed with the same vendor.
3) Street Sign Status update:
a. Funding from MPO was not expected.  Councilors inquired about the Town becoming members of the MPO for future consideration.  Engineer Vorisek agreed to look into this further.
Councilor O’Brien asked if the Town could change the status of  Pennsylvania Street as a “Collector” for the possibility of gaining funds or visibility for projects by MPO.  Engineer Vorisek agreed to look into this.
4) 75th Street Edge Striping – The $4800 quote from Grid Lock Inc exceeded the original approved funding by the Council by $600.  
After further discussion, the Council amended the original proposal to approve funding not to exceed $4800.
President Rush led the discussion on the Fairway Drive project.   He summarized that over 2-3 meetings with residents, the Town had been evaluating ways to address residents concerns over cars speeding on Fairway Drive, where drivers were using the street as a cut through from Spring Mill Rd to Meridian Hills Drive.   President Rush explained that Town Police had attempted to monitor speeding activity and provide extra efforts to address the complaints.  Residents reported that the change in driver behavior was only temporary.
The Streets and Thoroughfares committee had looked into speed reducing methods from speed bumps, rubber strips, cul-de-sacs, and street pavers.   The Committee recommended Street Pavers at a cost of $12,000 as long as the residents would pick up 80% of the cost.  The Street Pavers would essential close the street at the east end of Fairway Drive to traffic.   The Street Pavers would allow for emergency vehicles to have access to the road, but would look as though there was no street as grass would grow through the pavers.  All five residents on Fairway Drive were in agreement with the need to close the street to regular traffic.
Discussion followed. Residents in attendance expressed safety concerns over the issue.  While the Police monitoring was helpful, one resident described the street as a “drag strip” as drivers accelerated on Fairway Drive at speeds that were a danger to residents.  One Resident requested that the split in cost be 50%/50% between the Town and the Residents.
Councilor O’Brien  expressed that the Town might be interested in support of the project with 20% of the cost covered by the Town and 80% by the Residents.   Councilor O’Brien made a motion to approve the project pending City approval, and funds provided by residents.
Councilor Freihofer stated his opposition to the project.   He viewed the action to close Fairway Drive or to use Pavers to accomplish the same thing, as a precedent that was not healthy for the Town.   He stated that similar issues of speeding on Town Streets occur on other Town streets, and he did not want this issue to be a precedent to be followed.
Discussion followed.   Engineer Vorisek explained how the project work would be accomplished.  He explained that a 40 ft section of Fairway Drive would be saw cut at the east end of the drive starting at the Drive’s entrance from Meridian Hills Blvd.   The contour of the ground would be modified to design a dip in the road.  The pavers would be installed and grass would be planted to grow through the street pavers.   Signs would be installed to reflect “No Outlet” on the street and reflectors would be placed to warn drivers of the end of the street.   Engineer Vorisek explained that the project is “Street Closure with access for Emergency vehicles”.   
Council discussed that a street closure would require approval of an Ordinance of the Town.  As a result the Council would have to prepare the Ordinance and have two (2) readings before approval.   Councilor O’Brien modified his original proposal to have the Town Attorney draft an Ordinance to close Fairway Drive using the recommended street pavers subject to getting 1) City Approval of the Street Closure and 2)Residents funding of 80% of the cost of the Cost.  Councilor O’Brien also requested getting a formal quote for the project to confirm the expected cost.  Motion was seconded.   Motion was approved by a vote of 2-1.   Councilor O’Brien, President Rush in favor,  Councilor Freihofer opposed.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the 2011 Town Budget that was approved at the October 20th Special Council Meeting had been submitted as required.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor requested that the Council approve the Snow Removal Contract for 2010-2011 Winter Season.   Discussion followed.  President Rush recommended that the Contractor not plow all streets until the snow level accumulates to at least 1 inch.   President Rush had inquired from other Towns and Municipalities on efforts to save money.   The Council approved the Contract by a vote of 3-0.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor agreed to address President Rush requests with the Contractor in order to clarify the engagement.
Old Business
Councilor O’Brien reported on the status of street sign installations on 75th Street.   He commented that the contractor had finally removed the duplicate signs.  
Councilor O’Brien recommended that the Council consider replacing the remaining street signs along 75th and on at 73rd and Penn Ridge.   These Signs were in on the list to be replaced in the coming years.   The cost would be $880 each for a total of $13,200.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor suggested the money come from the Rainy Day Fund.   Motion to purchase and install the signs by a vote of 3-0.
President Rush requested that the Council Approve $1500 for replacement of a PC for the Town Police Department.    After further discussion, Councilor Freihofer made a motion to approve $3,000 for PC and Hard Drive Back up.  Motion was approved by a vote of 3-0.
President Rush addressed the issue of Encroachment on Town Right of ways.   He stated that the Streets and Thoroughfares Committee had been discussing the issue.   He expressed his concern over the problems, the inconsistency, the potential liabilities, and requested Town Attorney to attend to assist in clarifying what steps the Town can take to enforce or provide direction for the Town.
Engineer Vorisek suggested that the Town Municipal Code should address Encroachment to provide direction on 1)Drainage – Pipes under driveways 2) Parking – paving for along the streets for Pull-offs  3) Boulders & Planting along right of way.
Attorney Beesley posed several questions that the Council should consider. Is the Council saying 1) “No Encroachment” 2) Leave existing violations 3) Get a variance for future Construction-Development 4) Implementation with Grand Fathering.   
Discussion followed.   Specific issues of encroachment were discussed.  Residents had created several paved Parking spots along Pennsylvania Street.  Boulders and Planting along the edge of several streets was also discussed.   Drainage issues with pipes under driveways was also mentioned.     
Councilor Freihofer expressed that driveway and paving of parking spots was a Development issue that the Development Standards committee should review and make recommendations on. Attorney Beesley suggested that grandfathering existing situation was more likely than enforcing residents to remove existing situations.
President Rush appreciated the discussion and agreed to bring up the topic for next years Council to consider.    Next Council Meeting will be Monday, January 10th, 2011.
Committee Reports
Streets and Thoroughfares Committee:
Committee meetings are scheduled for the last Wednesday of every month.  
Report of Finance Committee:

Nothing further to report
Report of Development Standards Committee:
Nothing further to report.
Communications Committee:
Nothing further to report.
Residents Forum

Nothing further discussed.   
Claims & Vouchers

 Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted September, October, and November claims in the amount of  $18,578.95, $19033.36 and $22,214.90      Council approved payments by a vote of 3-0.
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted September 13, 2010
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  9/9/10-  9/22/10 (estimated)
	
	$6,100.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 9/23/10- 10/6/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2006
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.29 

	2007
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	2008
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	216.44 

	2009
	Stavros Lawn Service (see attached)
	
	
	725.80 

	2010
	Bingham, McHale- Sept. retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2011
	Crossroads Engineers (#10597)
	
	
	4,390.90 

	2012
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	158.30 

	2013
	Mike Russo (headlight, business lunch meeting)
	
	58.07 

	2014
	Tom Wood Ford (Invoice FONS260484)
	
	385.88 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$18,578.95 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted October 11, 2010
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  10/7/10-  10/20/10 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 10/21/10- 11/3/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2015
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.29 

	2016
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	2017
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	302.32 

	2018
	VOID
	
	
	
	
	

	2019
	Stavros Lawn Service (see attached)
	
	
	646.24 

	2020
	Bingham, McHale- Oct. retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2021
	Crossroads Engineers (#10664)
	
	
	345.00 

	2022
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	12.48 

	2023
	SpinWeb Internet Media (#8741)
	
	
	195.00 

	2024
	Calumet Civil Contractors (pothole patching)
	
	983.76 

	2025
	Vine & Branch (#2497-537267)
	
	
	5,105.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$19,033.36 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted November 8, 2010
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  11/4/10-  11/17/10 (estimated)
	
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 11/18/10- 12/1/10 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2026
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.15 

	2027
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	566.27 

	2028
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	245.11 

	2029
	Stavros Lawn Service (see attached)
	
	
	92.16 

	2030
	Bingham, McHale- Nov. retainer
	
	
	1,000.00 

	2031
	Crossroads Engineers (#10706)
	
	
	3,589.28 

	2032
	Sign-A-Rama (Invoice #17815)
	
	
	5,990.00 

	2033
	John Taylor (accounting software reimbursement)
	854.93 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$22,214.90 


The meeting was adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

